






















this part of the city the extent and density of building which had 
prevailed c. 1300 was again equalled only by the 1530s, several decades 
earlier than for the Cheapside area. The representativity of the 
evidence for the suburb is less easy to determine than for Cheapside, but 
the contrast between the two areas is clear. London's renewed growth 
manifested itself earliest in areas where housing was cheapest or could 
be run up quickly. This growth was associated with manufacturing and 
marginal activities, which perhaps included the search for alms, rather 
than with the commerce and retailing which characterized the centre. High 
land values and high accommodation costs presumably kept these new 
arrivals away from the centre. Against a background of rising food 
prices and falling disposable incomes among wage earners, the increasing 
prosperity of the leading inhabitants of the Cheapside area was not at 
first sufficient to cause a rise in the overall demand for property in 
the centre of the city or an increase in the density of settlement there. 
This model for early 16th-century London, associated with an increase in 
the population of the country as a whole, a fall in the mean level of 
incomes, and a widespread perception that London was the place where work 
or relief were to be found, does not seem to apply to 13th-century 
London. Then, the national growth in population and the increasing 
concentration of business in London appear to have promoted growth in 
both the centre and the suburbs of the city concurrently. This may point 
to significant differences in the character of the city's prosperity in 
the two periods, or it may reflect a contrast between the initi�l and the 
later stages of urban expansion. 

3.19 Most of the new inhabitants of the suburb in the early 16th 
century, as in other periods, presumably came directly from the 
countryside. But if a fall in mean disposable incomes was a significant 
factor in determining the pattern of demand for London housing at this 
period, it seems possible that some of the poorer residents in the centre 
of the city chose to migrate to cheaper locations on the margins. The 
earliest phase of renewed suburban growth may thus have been associated 
with the impoverishment and relocation of the population within London 
rather than an overall expansion of the city, although clearly it is 
possible that relocation and overall expansion were taking place at the 
same time. 

3.20 While it has not been possible, on account of the magnitude of the 
task, to attain the original objective of writing a full account of the 
parish of St. Botolph outside Aldgate up to c. 16 70, the study has 
answered some questions arising from Stage 1 of-the project and raised 
several new ones, as well as establishing many of the basic economic, 
social, and physical characteristics of a substantial London suburb in 
the medieval and early modern periods. For the medieval period in 
particular, these conclusions would have had a firmer statistical basis, 
and a range of other conclusions would have been possible, had there been 
resources available to complete the writing of the gazetteer. 

Work arising from Stage 1 (Cheapside project) 

4-1 An addition was made to the grant to allow Dr. Keene a period of 6 months
to work on his contribution to Cheapside and the Development of London 
before the Great Fire, a book which reviews the detailed results of the 
earlier Cheapside study in the light of the contribution they make to our 
understanding of London as a whole between the 10th and the 17th century. 
A substantial part of the text was completed. This part deals with the 
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eastern suburb. The broader conclusions arising from these studies will 
be presented in the form of monographs and articles on the lines already 
established. 

5.3 In addition to containing the evidence on which the conclusion 
discussed above are based, the Historical Gazetteer is a major source for 
many other aspects of London history, including the careers of citizens. 
Already scholars have made use of the Cheapside gazetteer and the 
materials assembled for other area study. As an example of the new lines 
of enquiry which are facilitated, a post-graduate student has been able 
to use the Cheapside material as a starting point for an examination of 
the economics of the rebuilding of the city after the Great Fire. 

5.4 Throughout the period of the research the Museum of London has 
continued to give substantial support to the project by providing 
accommodation and other assistance in kind. 

Future work 

6.1 The future of the ·project remains uncertain after the middle of 1988 
when the available resources run out. For example, further funds are 
needed to complete the writing up of the study of the eastern suburb 
begun as Stage 2 of the ESRC-supported work. Work on the Walbrook and 
the Bank of England areas demonstrates that further sample studies within 
the city walls do not merely replicate the results of earlier ones, but 
continue to add to our understanding of how the city functioned. It 
would be valuable, therfore, to continue the survey on these lines, in 
particular by completing the cross section from the centre to the suburb 
and by examining the functionally very different area between Cheapside 
and the river frontage. 

6.2 Some of the wider conclusions which have emerged so far suggest 
entirely new lines for research in the future. Thus, the conclusions 
concerning the great size of London c. 1300 identify as of particular 
interest the means by which the city-was supplied with food and other 
materials at this period, and the impact of this demand on domestic and 
international agriculture and marketing systems. The sources for such a 
study can easily be identified, and its conclusions would make a ready 
basis for comparison with other periods and other major cities. 

6.3 Should the Institute of Historical Research be successful in 
establishing the proposed Centre for Metropolitan History, the Study of 
Medieval London would form part of the Centre's activities. Research on 
medieval London would then form part of a wider programme concerned with 
the history of London and other major cities up to the present day. 
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Fig. 6. Diagrammatic elevation of houses on the north side 
of Church Street within the Minories precinct, 1651 
(for site, see 'the

.
great house' on Fig. 2 (ii) 

(drawn by Martha Carlin)




